#### EMOTIONS MATTER'S A NEW EDUCATIONAL FILM

# THE MYTHS & FACTS ABOUT BORDERLINE PERSONALITY DISORDER



# A VIDEO COMPANION TEACHING & DISCUSSION GUIDE

Sara Masland, PhD, Frank Yeomans, MD, Paula Tusiani-Eng, LMSW, Rosa Nouvini, MD, Brittany Ferri, OTR/L, CPRP, Kellyann Navarre, BA



BPD advocacy · awareness · connection

Emotions Matter Inc. is a 501c3 non-profit organization with a mission to create a world in which every individual impacted by borderline personality disorder (BPD) has adequate resources, education and support to achieve a meaningful recovery. For more information about Emotions Matter and its programs, or to get involved, <u>www.emotionsmatterbpd.org</u>

This publication is © 2020 Emotions Matter Inc. and may not be reproduced, excerpted or distributed without the express written consent of Emotions Matter Inc. All rights reserved.

# **Table of Contents**

#### Acknowledgements

Paula Tusiani-Eng, LMSW, Emotions Matter

#### Introduction

#### **The Importance of an Accurate Diagnosis**Frank Yeomans, MD, PhD

Section 1 - Diagnostic Criteria for Borderline Personality Disorder

Section 2 - The Severity of Borderline Personality Disorder

Section 3 - Factors that Delay an Accurate Diagnosis

#### **Borderline Personality Disorder Treatment and Etiology** Sara Masland, PhD.

- Section 4 Specialized Treatment for Borderline Personality Disorder
- Section 5 Generalized Treatments

#### Section 6 - Etiology of Borderline Personality Disorder

- 6.1 Heritability and Genetics
- 6.2 Neurobiology
- 6.3 Frontolimbic Systems
- 6.4 Hormone Systems
- 6.5 Environment

Section 7 - The Longitudinal Course of Borderline Personality Disorder

Section 8 - Resources

Appendix A - The Disorder Explained

Brittany Ferri, OTR/L, CPRP Rosa Nouvini, MD Kellyann Navarre, BA

Appendix B - Discussion Guide Questions

Appendix C - References

Kellyann Navarre, BA

#### **Acknowledgements**

Emotions Matter, Inc. acknowledges with special gratitude the work of our committee of members who worked on different aspects of this educational video addressing the misperceptions of borderline personality disorder (BPD). It would not have been possible without the leadership of board members and co-founder, Rosa Nouvini, who conceptualized, produced and edited the video. Her vision for this project was the genesis for collaboration among many stakeholders in our community.

We are grateful for all of those who participated in the filming, including Amanda Wang, Ross Trowbridge, Allison Ferdinando, Dr. Carlene MacMillan, Maria Solomon, LCSW, Dr. Frank Yeomans, and Dr. Laura Richardson. We are grateful to those who worked on the Teaching Guide and Discussion Guide, Dr. Frank Yeomans, Dr. Sara Masland, Dr. Rosa Nouvini, Brittany Ferri, OTC, Dr. Marianne Goodman, and Kellyann Navarre, BA. We are also grateful for Kris Yalla, our videographer, and the Pro Bono Partnership, and the many volunteers who provided valuable input on the film's development and distribution.

Our hope is that professionals and the general public find this new video helpful in learning more about borderline personality disorder to promote better access to care and recovery.

#### **Disclaimer**

All content found within this publication is provided for informational purposes only. This content is not intended to be used as a substitute for medical advice, diagnosis, or treatment. If you have specific questions about a medical condition, you should consult your doctor or other qualified medical professional for assistance or any questions you have regarding a medical condition. Emotions Matter does not recommend any specific course of medical remedy, physicians, products, procedures, opinions, or other information.

This publication may contain material that could trigger a medical condition or be found offensive. If at any time you feel offended, you should cease viewing this publication. In the event of a medical emergency, please seek emergency care through a doctor, hospital, or emergency call number such as 911 in the United States immediately. Emotions Matter Inc. expressly disclaims responsibility and shall have no liability for any damages, loss, injury, or liability whatsoever suffering as a result of reliance on the information in this publication. Reliance on this is solely at your own risk.

This publication is © 2020 Emotions Matter Inc. and may not be reproduced, excerpted or distributed without the express written consent of Emotions Matter Inc. All rights reserved.

# **Introduction**

Since Emotions Matter's inception, our members have expressed anger, frustration and despair about the stigma surrounding BPD.

For people with lived experience, stigma can compound their symptoms of self-hatred, shame, rejection sensitivity and worthlessness. In some cases, the fear of rejection prevents them from seeking care when in a crisis which leads to worse outcomes.

For family members, the stigma leads to struggling in isolation as they navigate their loved ones' BPD symptoms and try to find them a proper diagnosis and treatment. They often spend years searching until they finally get a BPD diagnosis.

For professionals, stigma can lead to misdiagnosis, underdiagnosis, and unintentionally harming people by missing the right treatment recommendations, sometimes even putting lives at risk. Misunderstood symptoms of BPD can frighten professionals from treating individuals with BPD because they lack training or lead professionals to apply inappropriate treatment, usually in the form of excessive medication or sometimes in the form of electroconvulsive treatment (ECT).

One family in particular reached out to us in 2017. They lost their child, Michelle Monachino, to borderline personality disorder and suicide. Michelle's family made a charitable donation in Michelle's memory through the Michelle Rose Foundation. They asked for Emotions Matter to use this gift in Michelle's memory to address the BPD stigma, and that became seed funding for this project. Funds from this Video also came from our Walk for Borderline Personality in New York City in 2019. Each year, we walk to raise awareness about BPD to break the stigma.

This film is dedicated in memory of Michelle, and to all of those who live with BPD who save lives by courageously telling their stories, despite facing stigma and struggling to change attitudes. Stigma is often rooted in fear or lack of education. With this film, we hope that by debunking myths through interviews with professionals and people with lived experience, we can change attitudes and ultimately save and improve the lives of people with BPD.

#### The Misperceptions Addressed in this Film

In this film, we address seven of the most commonly held misperceptions about borderline personality disorder. The video is structured to introduce the myth and then correct the myth with the faces based on updated research and science.

Myth #1: BPD is not a real mental illness (1:01).

Fact: BPD has been in the DSM since 1980 and has reliable diagnostic criteria.

**Myth #2:** BPD is not a brain disorder like other mental illnesses (3:23). Fact: BPD is caused in part by malfunctions in the emotion processing centers of the brain.

**Myth #3:** BPD is not a serious mental illness (5:47). Fact: BPD is associated with self-harming behaviors, suicide, drug abuse, and poor functioning both vocationally and interpersonally.

**Myth #4:** Those diagnosed with BPD are attention-seeking and manipulative (7:45). Fact: People with BPD sometimes utilize unhealthy behaviors to alleviate emotional pain.

Myth #5: BPD is not treatable (10:19). Fact: There are multiple evidence-based treatments for BPD.

**Myth #6:** It's better not to tell someone they have BPD (13:15). Fact: An openly-discussed BPD diagnosis saves lives and promotes recovery.

**Myth #7:** People with BPD are not able to maintain relationships or commitments (16:45). Fact: With treatment, people with BPD can lead full, meaningful lives.

Because the 24-minute film is meant to introduce viewers to a cursory overview of misperceptions of BPD, we have created this Video Teaching Guide to provide supplemental material for further education on the topics presented in the film. For further reading, there is also a resources section and bibliography at the end.

# <u>Section 1 - Diagnostic Criteria for Borderline Personality Disorder</u>

## THE IMPORTANCE OF AN ACCURATE DIAGNOSIS Frank Yeomans, MD, PhD

The current educational system for mental health professionals does not pay adequate attention to BPD or other personality disorders. One study has shown (Meyerson et al., 2009) that there is an average of a 10-year time gap between a borderline patient's initial presentation for treatment and an accurate diagnosis. The time gap in accurate diagnosis can also lead to tragic deaths --10% of cases of BPD end in suicide (Oldham, 2006; Stone, 1990).

Listed here in summary form are the DSM-5 criteria for proper diagnosis of BPD. The diagnosis of BPD can be made if a person has five or more of these criteria (American Psychiatric Association, 2013). We will also review an alternative model for diagnosing BPD that is included in the DSM-5.

1. Frantic efforts to avoid real or imagined abandonment (not including suicidal or self-

mutilating behavior covered in criterion #5).

- 2. A pattern of unstable and intense interpersonal relationships characterized by alternating between extremes of idealization and devaluation. This is called "splitting."
- 3. Identity disturbance: markedly and persistently unstable self-image or sense of self.
- Impulsivity in at least two areas that are potentially self-damaging (e.g., spending, promiscuity, substance abuse, reckless driving, binge eating) (not including suicidal or self-mutilating behavior covered in criterion #5).
- 5. Recurrent suicidal behavior, gestures, threats, or self-mutilating behavior.
- 6. Affective instability due to a marked reactivity of mood (e.g., intense episodic dysphoria, irritability, or anxiety usually lasting a few hours and only rarely more than a few days).
- 7. Chronic feelings of emptiness.
- 8. Inappropriate, intense anger or difficulty controlling anger (e.g., frequent displays of temper, constant anger, recurrent physical fights).
- 9. Transient, stress-related paranoid ideation or severe dissociative symptoms.

The alternative model for diagnosing BPD that is included in section 3 of the DSM-5 is based on an increasing body of research into the nature of personality disorders (Sharp et al., 2015; Hopwood et al., 2011, Wright et al., 2012). This system emphasizes more the dimensional rather than categorical nature of personality and personality disorders. In other words, it emphasizes that personality traits exist to varying degrees from one individual to another. This alternative model also solves a problem from the more traditional DSM system: many individuals had multiple personality disorder diagnoses because of overlap between the disorders. In the alternative model, personality disorders all involve two core features: 1) difficulties in the sense of self in terms of identity and self-direction in life, and 2) difficulties in empathy and intimacy with others.

Beyond these core features, the different disorders are distinguished by specific personality traits. A diagnosis of BPD is made if the above difficulties regarding self and others are accompanied by 4 or more of the following 7 personality traits: emotional lability, anxiousness, separation insecurity, depressivity, impulsivity, risk-taking, and hostility.

As mentioned above, it is essential for clinicians to conduct an adequate diagnostic screening for BPD and other personality disorders whenever assessing a new patient.

#### <u>Sections 2 - The Severity of Borderline Personality Disorder</u>

#### **BPD** is a Serious Condition

Individuals with BPD experience intense feelings of self-hatred, anger, depression, or anxiety that are often scary, overwhelming and difficult to control. In the midst of intense emotions, individuals with BPD can act impulsively to alleviate emotional pain, self-soothe, or communicate emotional distress.

#### **BPD**, Self-Harm and Suicidality

Self-harm and suicidality are common symptoms of BPD. 80% of those hospitalized with BPD have engaged in self-harm, including behaviors such as self-cutting, burning of the skin, self-hitting, self-biting, head banging, scratching, skin carving, and needle sticking. Sometimes, people accidentally inflict more harm upon themselves than they intended. Up to 10% of individuals with BPD lose their lives to suicide.

#### **Functional Impairments**

Even with the care given to defining the diagnosis, it is important to note that, like many conditions, BPD can exist at different levels of severity in different individuals. The level of severity has an impact on the ability of the individual to deal with life tasks (work, leisure) and with related human impulses (love, sexuality, interdependence, and aggression.)

Functionally, individuals will BPD suffer with a myriad of difficulties and many experience profound impairment in occupational and social functioning that impedes school and work performance (Cruitt & Oltmanns, 2019; Javaras, et al., 2017; Juurlink, et al., 2018).

**Examples** of functional impairments associated with BPD, which may vary according to the severity of the individual case, are:

- maintaining regular attendance and structuring time, taking tests
- undergoing performance evaluations
- transitioning between tasks, especially if there are multiple ongoing tasks
- managing expectations and feedback from teachers or supervisors
- advocating for or accessing resources
- communicating with peers, coworkers, teachers, or supervisors
- forming a healthy relationship with social media
- regularly completing self-care, such as grooming and bathing

These are just some of the ways that BPD can influence the functional aspects of a person's life. Fortunately, there are many accommodations and resources available to help individuals with BPD manage the effects of this condition and continue to live their life happily and productively.

Areas of greater or lesser severity within the range of BPD include: school or work functioning, quality of interpersonal relationships, severity of aggressive feelings/behaviors, and

quality of moral functioning. In addition, BPD patients can differ in terms of whether they tend to internalize their difficulties (e.g., suffer depression and demoralization internally) or externalize their problems (e.g., put their emotions into actions such as self-harm or angry outbursts).

Given the range of severity of BPD: some individuals with the diagnosis function relatively well vocationally but experience internal suffering and difficulty finding satisfying interpersonal relationships, some suffer primarily internally, some engage in "acting out"<sup>1</sup> in dramatic ways, and, at the lowest end of severity, those with antisocial features may engage in dishonest, aggressive, and destructive behaviors. Unfortunately, the latter group of individuals with BPD, the most severe ones, are often those who, as patients, make the strongest impression on others, including health care providers, and thus contribute to creating the stigma around BPD.

Related to the issues of levels of severity is a list of features of BPD that are associated with a worse treatment outcome. They are, in order of importance: level of aggression, antisocial features (dishonesty), secondary gain of illness (receiving unwarranted special treatment because of illness), a very limited range of interpersonal relations, absence of intimate relations, and lack of involvement in life activities (Stone, 1990).

## Sections 3 - Factors that Delay an Accurate BPD Diagnosis

There are several factors that delay the accurate diagnosis of BPD including:

• Psychiatrists' Primary Reliance on Pharmacological Treatments:

Psychiatry's current emphasis is on pharmacological treatments in contrast to more complex bio-psychosocial treatments. The field tends to focus more on symptoms than on the person as a whole. Doing the latter can be complicated, but neglecting to do so can lead to unnecessary treatments that can postpone necessary ones. It can also cause harm in terms of side effects or other treatment effects, and possibly lead to a tragic outcome. BPD is the only psychiatric condition for which the official American Psychiatric Association guidelines recommend psychotherapy as the first line of treatment (Oldham, 2001). Clinicians who take BPD patients into their care must know this.

• The Desire to Make a "Clear Cut" Diagnosis: Unfortunately, when attempting to diagnose the BPD patient, clinicians tend to make a clear cut and straightforward diagnosis, such as depression or anxiety, which in turn leads to pharmacological treatments standard for those conditions. The specialized treatments for BPD (see the section of this text describing those treatments) have been criticized for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> It is important to remember that "acting out" has a specific meaning: to discharge emotions that are difficult to tolerate into actions in a way that may temporarily relieve the individual of the emotion but is not a solution to the problem.

taking too long and being too costly. However, the investment of resources is highly cost-effective when patients are helped to move from being a chronic patient at risk of death to living a functioning life. The alternative is most often an unending series of non-specific acute treatments that help a patient survive from crisis to crisis.

#### • The Stigma Surrounding Personality Disorders:

There continues to be a shame associated with personality disorders when compared to other psychiatric disorders. Many people feel the person with a personality disorder is somehow responsible for it; nothing is further from the truth. This misconception – common to clinicians, patients, and families – is something that we must strive to overcome. Many people feel the person with a personality disorder is somehow responsible for it; nothing is farther from the truth.

The stigma involves at least two factors. One has to do with a misconception that a personality disorder reflects a moral failing of an individual rather than the reality of it being a "purely biological" condition, such as depression or schizophrenia. As discussed above, psychiatric conditions in general are biopsychosocial conditions involving the individual's biological make-up and the interaction of biology and environment. As also noted above, there is an increasing body of evidence describing the role of biological factors in BPD.

The second factor underlying the stigma has to do with the application of treatments that are not specific to the disorder and that do not address it adequately. Until the advent of specialized treatments, and even now in settings that do not provide them, BPD patients are considered and often referred to as "difficult." However, we now know that within the appropriate treatment setting BPD patients can improve significantly, both in terms of their symptoms, and in the most successful cases, in terms of finding satisfaction in work, leisure activities, and love.

#### • Improving Skills in Diagnosing BPD:

An early and still valuable effort to focus diagnostic attention on BPD was described in Kernberg's writings about the structural interview (Kernberg, 1986). The field now also offers more programmed diagnostic interviews, such as Gunderson's Diagnostic Interview for Borderlines (DIB) (Kolb & Gunderson, 1980), and Zanarini's revised version of it (Zanarini et al., 1989), and Stern et al's Structured Inventory of Personality Organization (STIPO; Stern et al., 2010). Other options include the Diagnostic Interview for Personality Disorders (DIPD; Zanarini et al., 1996), the Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-5 (SCID-II; First et al., 1994), and the International Personality Disorder Examination (IPDE; Loranger et al., 1997).

#### **Considerations of Differential Diagnosis and Co-morbid Diagnoses**

*Differential diagnosis* involves carefully establishing the correct diagnosis when a person's clinical presentation might connect with different specific disorders. Comorbidity occurs when a person suffers from two or more specific diagnoses. We will briefly discuss each.

Persons with BPD are often misdiagnosed with either depression or bipolar disorder. With regard to people who present with depressive moods, it is important to distinguish between people suffering from a major depressive episode and those suffering from BPD. The former is:

- 1. characterized by specific neurovegetative signs and symptoms: no appetite, decreased concentration, a pattern of insomnia with early morning awakening, no interest in activities that usually give the person pleasure, no sex drive, and a general slowing of physical and mental functioning ("psychomotor retardation").
- 2. constant over a period of time, usually weeks, with, in most cases, an eventual remission.

**Depression** as it is seen in BPD patients who do not have a comorbid major depressive episode does not usually have the neurovegetative signs and symptoms and is more reactive to events in the person's life (e.g., a disappointment provokes depression), but a positive experience can shift the person to a more positive mood. Therefore, the depressed mood is often not as unremitting for weeks at a time as is the case with a major depressive episode.

The diagnostic distinction is important because a major depressive episode is more likely to respond to antidepressant medication or, in the most severe cases, ECT, whereas BPD cannot be treated by medication alone but, because of the interaction between neurobiological emotional reactivity and interpersonal sensitivity, requires one of the treatments developed specifically for BPD.

**Bipolar disorder** and BPD can be confused because, for those suffering from each condition, life can be like an emotional roller coaster. However, in bipolar disorder, the "mood swings" are sustained for longer periods of time, usually weeks at a time. In BPD, the "mood lability," or rapidly shifting emotions, can occur in the course of a day (sometimes lasting even just a few minutes or hours). The shifts in BPD are, as stated above for depression, more likely to be in reaction to an event that occurred or an interaction with someone else. In addition, a person with bipolar disorder often experiences periods of emotional stability between the depressive and manic episodes. In contrast, the emotional lability of BPD is continuous over time. Another distinguishing feature can be the quality of interpersonal relationships in each illness. A person with bipolar disorder may, during periods of stability, establish in-depth commitments with others that have some stability. In contrast, due to the continuous emotional lability of people

with BPD and their difficulty reading interpersonal cues, relationships tend to be characterized by ongoing storminess with a difficulty establishing deep, stable commitments.

Readers can find more complete discussions of differential diagnosis in articles by Kernberg and Yeomans (2013) and by Paris (2018).

#### Comorbidity with other illnesses

Many psychiatric patients have more than one diagnosis. It is possible that a person with BPD may also have major depressive episodes, bipolar illness, or other psychiatric conditions (e.g., substance abuse, an eating disorder). In cases of comorbidity, research has shown that attempts to treat major depression or bipolar illness in a person with BPD without treating the BPD itself do not succeed. This is important because many clinicians focus on treating "Axis I" conditions like major depression and bipolar without addressing the BPD (and often without recognizing it). It is likely that many cases of "treatment-resistant depression" involve unrecognized BPD.

## Section 4 - Specialized Treatment for Borderline Personality Disorder

## BORDERLINE PERSONALITY DISORDER TREATMENT AND ETIOLOGY Sara R. Masland, Ph.D.

Recent decades have seen significant progress in the development of effective treatments for BPD (for a review of what works in the treatment of BPD, see Choi-Kain et al., 2017). A number of specialized treatments now have significant research support. These include Dialectical Behavior Therapy (DBT; Linehan, 1993), Mentalization-Based Therapy (MBT; Bateman & Fonagy, 1999), and Transference-Focused Psychotherapy (TFP; Yeomans et al., 2015). Lesser studied, but still highly promising specialized treatments include Schema-Focused Therapy (SFT; Giesen-Boo et al., 2006), Cognitive Analytic Therapy (CAT; Ryle et al., 1997), and Systems Training for Emotional Predictability and Problem Solving (STEPPS; Blum et al., 2008).

**Dialectical Behavior Therapy (DBT):** The development of DBT in the 1990s radically changed the treatment landscape for people with BPD. The treatment has gained wide popularity, and is currently the most well-known and easily accessible of the evidence-based treatments for BPD. DBT focuses on emotion dysregulation as the core driver of BPD symptoms, and seeks to find balance between acceptance (of emotions, the present

moment, etc.) and change. The treatment includes individual therapy (1 hour/week), phone coaching, and group skills training sessions (2 hours/week). Patients keep a diary card to track problematic behaviors and symptoms, and learn specific skills based in cognitive-behavioral and mindfulness techniques. The treatment is highly structured and manualized, and include four primary modules: mindfulness, distress tolerance, emotion regulation, and interpersonal effectiveness. DBT training is available through Behavioral Tech, a corporation established by DBT's founder, Marsha Linehan, and is intended for teams of clinicians, who participate together in a "consultation team."

**Mentalization-Based Therapy (MBT):** Mentalizing is the capacity to make sense of interpersonal interactions through the nuanced understanding of the mental states of oneself and others. The ability to mentalize develops, in part, in the context of secure early attachment relationships. According to MBT, BPD symptoms arise when mentalization is disrupted or develops in the context of early life adversities. The central goal of MBT is to nurture the capacity to mentalize in the context of the therapeutic relationship. Unlike DBT, MBT does not have a specific structure or manual. Instead, the therapist supports a flexible treatment space in which the patient is encouraged to slow down and remain curious about their own mental states and the mental states of others. Treatment includes one 50-minute session each week, as well as 75 minutes of group therapy. In group practice settings, MBT clinicians participate in a team meeting, where they practice mentalizing in the context of treatment provision.

**Transference-Focused Psychotherapy (TFP):** This manualized, psychoanalyticallyoriented treatment is based on Otto Kernberg's conceptualization of borderline personality organization. A contracting period sets the frame for expectations of the patient and of the therapist. Contracts focus on individual stated problems, goals, and foreseeable obstacles to the treatment's success. Then treatment, which includes twiceweekly individual sessions, involves emotional exploration of the patient's implicit images of both self and others (in the context of the psychotherapeutic relationship). The premise is that the suffering and symptoms associated with BPD are rooted in the patient's lack of a coherent sense of identity. The BPD patient forms extreme mental images of oneself and others that are connected to intense emotional states. The treatment consists of the observation and understanding of these intense mental states as they are "transferred" into the relation with the therapist. TFP focuses on patients' intense feelings of aggression and love, as they learn to verbalize, rather than act out, these feelings. The ultimate goal is to integrate both 'good' and 'bad' aspects of self and others into a healthy and balanced experience.

**Schema-Focused Therapy (SFT):** As an integrative cognitive therapy, SFT sits at the nexus of psychodynamic and cognitive-behavioral systems. The treatment seeks to

catalyze structural changes to a patient's personality/automatic belief systems, which enable them to react adaptively to new situations. The attachment between patient and therapist is centralized in SFT, and important for the experience of "limited re-parenting." SFT primarily focuses on schemas that are central to BPD, including the detached protector, punitive parent, abandoned/abused child, and angry/impulsive child. Although patients with BPD may have developed these schemas in a way that promoted adaptive function during development, they become maladaptive in adulthood. In twice-weekly individual therapy sessions, SFT seeks to reshape and/or replace these central schemas to promote adaptivity.

**Cognitive Analytic Therapy (CAT):** CAT integrates psychoanalytic, cognitive, and constructivist theory and technique and is designed to operate within a relatively brief, pre-specified time frame. CAT seeks to formulate and modify dysfunctional procedural systems that patients use to navigate intra- and interpersonal relationships, including the polarization of behaviors and views, negative automatic assumptions, and the abandonment of goal-oriented behavior in the face of obstacles. Although CAT has few specific techniques, and instead allows for the integration of tools from various psychotherapeutic models, therapists and patients work collaboratively to formulate the patient's problems using written accounts (e.g., a reformulation letter) and diagrams (e.g., a sequential diagrammatic reformulation), build awareness of dysfunctional procedures, and support the development of new systems. Therapy focuses on understanding and modifying procedural systems in the context of the whole person, rather than on specific symptoms or behaviors.

#### Systems Training for Emotional Predictability and Problem Solving (STEPPS):

STEPPS was developed as a supplementary or adjunctive treatment, which can be added to other treatment packages. The treatment is brief (2-hour group sessions each week for 20 weeks), and includes skills training, cognitive behavioral techniques, and a systems-level component (families are invited for a single 2-hour psychoeducation and skills training session). More specifically, groups cover psychoeducation, emotion management skills, behavior management skills, and interpersonal effectiveness. Each group session follows a detailed lesson plan.

#### **Section 5 - Generalized Treatments**

Specialized treatments hold great promise for people with BPD. However, they are not accessible to many people due to financial concerns and the limited number of practicing clinicians relative to the number of people with BPD (Iliakis et al., 2019). Fortunately, new generalized therapies have the potential to increase treatment accessibility and also have

promising supporting evidence. These include general psychiatric management (GPM; Gunderson, 2014) and structured clinical management (SCM; Bateman & Krawitz, 2016). Additionally, a recent meta-analysis suggests that seeking treatment for BPD is likely to be helpful, even if it is not BPD-specific (Finch et al., 2019). Although BPD-designed treatments are much more likely to be helpful, when they are not accessible, any treatment is likely to be better than no treatment.

**General Psychiatric Management (GPM):** GPM was designed to increase access to care for people with BPD. For clinicians trained in other modalities, the "common sense" principles of GPM can be learned from brief training. GPM's central goal is to catalyze the natural process of improvement in BPD, and it relies on a case management approach, which focuses on building a life outside of treatment. Some of the central elements of GPM include diagnostic disclosure, psychoeducation, conservative medication management, the importance of "work before love" for building a stable life, the expectation of improvement, and the agreement that treatment will continue only so long as it is helpful in progressing toward collaboratively articulated goals. Interventions and psychoeducation are organized around an interpersonal hypersensitivity model, in which BPD symptoms are understood as arising from interpersonal stressors and the way they are perceived. Generally, GPM includes a once-weekly (or biweekly) individual appointment, and is highly compatible with couples, family, or group therapy.

**Structured Clinical Management (SCM):** SCM is primarily available in the UK. Like GPM, its use requires little additional training for mental health clinicians. Also similar to GPM, principles include a case management approach with diagnostic disclosure, psychoeducation, and limited reliance on medications. SCM encourages family involvement, includes safety planning, and recognizes the importance of a patient-therapist alliance in which both parties agree on treatment goals and trust one another. In contrast to GPM, SCM is rooted in psychodynamic principles similar to MBT, and allows and encourages significant inter-session contact.

## Section 6 - Etiology of Borderline Personality Disorder

Relative to disorders like bipolar disorder and schizophrenia, research on BPD is limited and underfunded. Still, recent decades have provided significant breakthroughs in how we understand the disorder. The causes of BPD are complex. Here, we outline some of the main neurobiological and environmental causes and pathophysiological mechanisms (which may be both cause and consequence of the disorder).

#### 6.1. Heritability and Genetics

Aggregation studies suggest that BPD runs in families. In one study, Gunderson and colleagues (2011) compared the prevalence of BPD in people with relatives who have BPD

to people who do not have BPD in their families. In participants with no BPD relatives, the prevalence was much lower (4.9%) than in relatives of people with BPD (14.1%). The risk of developing BPD was 3-4 times higher for people who have relatives with BPD. However, family aggregation is not enough on its own to understand what is causing BPD, because both environmental and biological factors may contribute to BPD within family systems. Twin studies have offered further insight, by comparing the concordance (match) rates of dizygotic (fraternal) and monozygotic (identical) twins. The concordance rate for monozygotic twins is much higher (35%) than for dizygotic twins (7%), which suggests that genetics are certainly at play (Torgersen et al., 2000).

Overall, heritability estimates for BPD range from approximately 32%-72% (Czajkowski et al., 2018; Kendler et al., 2008; Reichborn-Kjennerud et al., 2015; Torgersen et al., 2008). The best general heritability estimate for BPD is approximately 50% (Skoglund et al., 2019), which is higher than heritability estimates for major depressive disorder (see Flint & Kendler, 2014). This number is somewhat tricky to interpret. It does *not* mean that 50% of BPD is due to genetics, nor does it mean that a person has a 50% chance of inheriting the disorder or of "passing it on." Rather, it means that 50% of the variance in BPD *in the general population* is attributable to genetics, and 50% to the environment. Heritability estimates vary based on how much the environment of a particular study population varies, and cannot be interpreted on the level of the individual. Nevertheless, 50% heritability suggests that genetics play a significant role in BPD's etiology.

What exactly is inherited is somewhat unclear. BPD is certainly not a disorder controlled by a single gene. However, the serotonin transporter gene (5-HTT) has a role in regulating suicide, impulsivity, and emotional lability (Bondy et al., 2000; Frankle et al., 2005; Hoefgen et al., 2005), and is associated with BPD (Maurex et al., 2010; Ni et al., 2006). Other genes may be implicated, including the dopamine transporter gene (DAT1; see Cloninger, 2000; Joyce et al., 2009; Joyce et al., 2014), genes responsible for dopamine production, and receptor genes for oxytocin, including OXTR rs53576 (e.g., Cicchetti et al., 2014; Hammen et al., 2015). Moreover, many of the specific elements of BPD are significantly heritable, including affective instability, neuroticism, anxiety (Jang et al., 1996; Livesley et al., 1993; Lubke et al., 2014), and impulsivity (Goodman et al., 2004).

#### 6.2. Neurobiology

Research linking specific neurotransmitter dysfunction to BPD is currently inconclusive. However, there is strong evidence that several neurotransmitters likely influence the expression of BPD symptoms. For example, low levels of a metabolite of serotonin, hydroxyindoleacetic acid (5-HIAA), are linked to increased impulsive aggression (Coccaro et al., 1989; Goodman et al., 2004) and highly lethal forms of suicide (Asberg, 1997). In monkeys, low 5-HIAA is also linked to alcohol consumption (Suomi, 2003). Moreover, early childhood stressors can alter serotonin systems in the brain for people with BPD (Rinne et al., 2000). Other neurotransmitters are likely implicated. Norepinephrine is associated with dissociation in BPD (Simeon et al., 2007) and with aggression in men with BPD (Coccaro et al., 2003). Given that antipsychotic medications often offer modest benefits for people with BPD, and that dopamine is associated with impulsivity, cognitive distortions, and emotion processes (Friedel, 2004), further research on dopamine is likely to elucidate associations with BPD.

#### **6.3. Frontolimbic Systems**

The limbic system includes a set of brain structures that process emotion and memory. The most well-known of these structures, which are also the most relevant to BPD, include the amygdala and the hippocampus.

There is accumulating evidence that the limbic system functions differently in people with BPD compared to people without BPD. For example, people with BPD have greater activation (Donegan et al., 2003; Herpertz et al., 2001) and more sustained activation (Kamphausen et al., 2013) in the amygdala when exposed to negative emotional information. Importantly, there is also evidence that the way the frontal lobes regulate activation in the amygdala and other limbic systems may be dysregulated (e.g., Brendel et al., 2005; New et al., 2007; Salvador et al., 2014; Schmahl & Bremner, 2006). In other words, people with BPD are more impacted neurobiologically by negative emotional experiences and have greater difficulty regulating their emotional response, also on a neurobiological level. This helps account for difficulties with emotion regulation or affective lability.

People with BPD also have smaller hippocampal and amygdala volume (Driessen et al., 2000; Nunes et al., 2009; O'Neill et al., 2013; Schmahl et al., 2003; Tebartz van Elst et al., 2003). The frontal lobe regions that regulate limbic activity, including the prefrontal cortex, dorsolateral prefrontal cortex, orbitofrontal cortex, and anterior cingulate cortex, may also be smaller in people with BPD (Hazlett et al., 2005; Tebartz van Elst et al., 2003). While volume differences do not necessarily indicate impairment or dysfunction, they do suggest that neurophysiological differences may underlie BPD symptoms. Importantly, diminished volume of the anterior cingulate cortex has been linked to self-harming behavior, fear of abandonment, and impulsivity (Whittle et al., 2009).

Additionally, the orbitofrontal cortex has also been shown to be less metabolically active in people with BPD (Putnam & Silk, 2005). This brain region is implicated in emotion regulation, impulse control (Berlin et al., 2005), and response inhibition (Davidson et al., 2000). More specifically, it seems to be the case that reduced serotonin activity in the orbitofrontal cortex may help explain impulsivity and aggression in BPD (see Hooley & Masland, 2017).

#### 6.4. Hormone Systems

The hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis is a distributed system that plays a significant role in stress regulation. Overall, evidence suggests dysfunctional HPA axis activity in BPD (Zimmerman & Choi-Kain, 2009). Because many studies include participants who have both BPD and other disorders characterized by dysregulated stress response, the exact role of the HPA axis in BPD is unknown. However, women with BPD seem to have greater HPA axis reactivity than women without psychopathology, which results in higher cortisol levels (Lieb et al., 2004). This may be more pronounced in people with BPD who have experienced trauma (Rinne et al., 2002), regardless of whether they have comorbid PTSD. What this means is that when people with BPD experience stress, they are less able to regulate its effects on a hormonal level. Greater cortisol response likely reinforces the emotional experience of stress, prolonging and exacerbating negative emotion.

In the past decade, BPD researchers have become interested in the role of oxytocin (OXT), a neuropeptide commonly referred to as "the love hormone" because of its role in attachment and bonding. Although the initial expectation was that administering OXT to people with BPD would have clinical benefits, results have been paradoxical. OXT increases trust and cooperation in people without BPD (Kosfeld et al., 2005; De Dreu, 2012; Keri & Kiss, 2011), but has the opposite effect--worsening trust and difficulties with cooperation--in people with BPD (Bartz et al., 2011; Ebert et al., 2013). This has sparked significant interest in OXT, as well as other neuropeptides including vasopressin. We are likely to see significant insights emerge from research on these neuropeptides in the near future. What we know so far suggests that when attachment systems are activated (as is the case when people with BPD are administered OXT), distrust and other negative emotions may result. This may help account for why people with BPD have difficulty forming stable interpersonal relationships.

#### 6.5. Environment

The most well-known environmental contributor to BPD is the experience of childhood abuse or neglect, which is reported by 20-75% of people with BPD (Herman et al., 1989; Ogata et al., 1990; Salzman et al., 1993). Among people with the most severe forms of BPD, up to 76% report a history of early sexual or physical abuse (Zanarini et al., 2000), and adults who experienced abuse as children are approximately 8 times more likely to develop BPD (Johnson et al., 1999).

It is important to keep in mind that although the experience of childhood abuse or neglect is commonly reported by people with BPD, it is not required for the development of BPD, nor is it sufficient in itself to cause BPD (Bandelow et al., 2005; Fossati et al., 1999). Other environmental influences are certainly at play. Very commonly, there is a "mismatch" between well-intentioned parents and a child who is born with significant emotional vulnerability. Parents and children affect one another reciprocally (Stepp et al., 2014), which means that the stress of parenting emotionally vulnerable children can lead parents to inadvertently alter their parenting

in subtle ways that invalidate or exacerbate negative emotional experiences. This then creates further anxiety or stress for parents, who may again react in ways that are not ideal, and a cycle develops. Emotionally vulnerable children have different needs, and what works for a child without emotional vulnerability may not work well for one who is at risk of developing BPD.

# Section 7 - The Longitudinal Course of Borderline Personality Disorder

A number of longitudinal studies of BPD have examined the disorder's course from childhood through adulthood. Two large-scale studies, the Children in the Community (CIC) study (Cohen & Cohen, 1996) and the Pittsburgh Girls Study (PGS; Keenan et al., 2010) have identified how BPD manifests in childhood, its precursors, and its developmental trajectory. Two additional large-scale studies, the McLean Study of Adult Development (MSAD; Zanarini et al., 2005) and the Collaborative Longitudinal Study of Personality (CLPS; Gunderson et al., 2000) have examined the course of BPD in adulthood.

Overall, the results of these studies contradict the notion that BPD is inflexible across time. Symptoms and severity can and do change.

From the childhood studies of BPD, the primary takeaways include 1) early manifestations or precursors of BPD can be identified in childhood and may be appropriate targets for early intervention or prevention; 2) normal maturational processes affect BPD symptoms, which begin in childhood, peak in adolescence, and then decline into adulthood; and 3) children who start off with more BPD symptoms remain at greatest risk and become more extreme relative to their peers over time, indicating the need for early intervention.

Adult longitudinal studies of BPD show that 1) BPD has a high rate of remission, with low rates of relapse, meaning that many people experience improvement and maintain that improvement; 2) despite symptom remission and relapse rates, BPD is a serious illness with significant impairment, medical and psychiatric co-morbidity, and suicide risk; and 3) it is essential for clinicians to recognize and treat BPD.

For a recent review of the longitudinal course of BPD with recommendations for clinicians, see Choi-Kain et al. (2020).

#### **Recovery and Hope**

Unlike other mental illnesses, where the symptoms can be fixed and unchangeable, research shows borderline personality disorder symptoms can be flexible and changing over time.

Individuals impacted by BPD, however, self-report varied personal experiences of recovery. Some define recovery as managing symptoms, achieving stability in relationships or work, achieving a life worth living, or symptom remission.

Others struggle with chronic internal or external symptoms of BPD for the duration of their illness, often in combination with other chronic or comorbid health issues. They do not feel recovered, while their symptoms can present differently over time.

Research demonstrates that early diagnosis and treatment intervention when symptoms often emerge during adolescence can help improve outcomes. Family treatment can contain the environment and improves communication to support recovery.

Studies show that access to evidence-based treatment, psychoeducation, and community support can improve overall short-term and long-term outcomes, empowering those with borderline personality disorder to live meaningful, productive lives.

# Section 8 - Resources

#### Finding a BPD Therapist or Treatment

New York-Presbyterian Hospital Borderline Personality Disorder Resource Center. 1-888-694. Email: <u>bpdresourcecenter@nyp.org</u>. website: <u>www.nyp.org/bpdresourcecenter</u> The BPDRC maintains the largest database in the world of BPD trained clinicians. You can contact them toll free for referrals and question about BPD resources in your area.

Behavioral Tech. Dialectical Behavioral Therapy is a specific BPD treatment developed by Dr. Marsha Linehan. For a list of dialectical behavioral therapy (DBT) therapists, go to <u>www.behavioraltech.org</u>

#### **Information about BPD and Family/Peer Resources**

McLean Hospital in Boston, MA offers information about BPD on their website: <u>https://www.mcleanhospital.org/borderline-personality-disorder</u>

The National Educational Alliance houses the world's largest online video library for BPD education and offers the Family Connections Program: <u>www.borderlinepersonalitydisorder.org</u>

Emotions Matter offers peer resources on its website and peer support programs for those with lived experience of BPD: <u>https://emotionsmatterbpd.org</u>

Treatment and Research Advancements for Borderline Personality Disorder provides workshops, educations and referrals for BPD. 1-888-4-TARA APD. <u>www.TARA4BPD.org</u>

## Information about Clinical Training in BPD Treatments

For trainings in Dialectical Behavior Therapy (DBT) Behavioral Tech - www.behavioraltech.org

For trainings in Transference-Focused Therapy (TFP) throughout North America TFP-New York: <u>https://www.tfpny.com</u>

For in-depth TFP training: the Columbia Psychoanalytic Center: <u>https://www.psychoanalysis.columbia.edu/train/psychotherapy-programs/transference-focused-psychotherapy-program</u>

For international trainings, the International Society for TFP (ISTFP): https://istfp.org

For Mentalization Based Treatment therapy training in the United States and internationally: The Anna Freud Centre. <u>https://www.annafreud.org/training/mentalization-based-treatment-training/</u>

For General Psychiatric Management therapy training: McLean Hospital. <u>https://home.mcleanhospital.org/ce-gpdi</u>

For STEPPS training, <u>http://www.steppsforbpd.com/</u>

# **Appendix A - Symptoms of BPD Explained**

By Brittany Ferri, OTR/L, CPRP, Kellyann Navarre, BA, and Rosa Nouvini, MD

# **Chronic Emptiness**

Individuals with BPD often report that they feel there is a hole or a void that never goes away. This feeling of emptiness also often contributes to a poor self-image, since it can prevent people from developing confidence and positive self-esteem. It is not uncommon for this emptiness to trigger impulsivity in individuals with BPD, leading them to engage in reckless behaviors to provide a stimulus and rid themselves of the empty feeling. Unfortunately, these behaviors do not fix the emptiness, which may cause individuals to develop a dependence on drugs, alcohol, or other dangerous behaviors in an attempt to numb this feeling.

# **Unstable Relationships**

Because of the intense emotions, frequent mood changes, and tendency to interpret others' actions toward them as negative, individuals with BPD often have unstable, short-lived relationships or ongoing relations marked by conflict. This often presents as:

• Falling in love quickly (also called infatuation or idealization)

- Believing that another person can be perfect, will make you whole, and will eliminate feelings of emptiness
- Black-and-white thinking (either loving or despising the other person in response to the last thing they did)
- Frequent feelings of anger with significant other
- Alternating between extremes of overinvolvement with and withdrawal from other people

## Fear of Abandonment

Individuals with BPD often have an intense fear of abandonment and rejection. For many individuals, this fear surrounds the loss of relationships or friendships and the perception of negative criticism from loved ones, supervisors, or teachers, even when it may not be there. But others may experience an intense fear of events they view as a form of abandonment, such as being apart from those they love for even short periods of time. This causes many individuals to behave frantically or erratically to avoid experiencing any type of abandonment or rejection.

- Preoccupation with real and perceived abandonment
- Repeated attempts to contact someone
- Continually begging someone not to leave them
- Hiding or withholding possessions
- Blocking or clinging to another person to prevent them from leaving

# **Distorted Self-Image**

This symptom may be difficult for some people to understand. When put simply, individuals with BPD often do not have a firm, consistent view of themselves. They often lack a clear sense of purpose and direction in their lives. This results in low confidence and an inability to identify or understand what makes them special and unique.

This may appear as:

- Excessive self-criticism
- Difficulty talking about how they feel and how others feel
- Trouble recognizing when to sympathize or apologize to others
- Struggling to remember their own positive qualities (often leading to view themselves as evil or worthless with inconsistent self-esteem)
- Difficulty setting goals and committing to a consistent vision for their life

# Impulsivity

This is a hallmark feature of BPD that may cause individuals to engage in some of the following dangerous behaviors:

- Reckless driving
- Gambling
- Excessive spending
- Self-injury (cutting, skin picking, burning, etc.)
- Misuse of drugs and alcohol
- Unsafe sex
- Binge-eating

While suicidality may underlie self-injury in some instances, many people misinterpret all self-injury or drug use as suicide attempts. However, they can also be attempts to numb the emotional pain that individuals with BPD experience.

# Non-suicidal Self-Injury

While self-injury can be an act of impulsivity, this behavior can also be planned, deliberate, or habitual in nature. This is called *non-suicidal self-injury*. The root cause of this varies, and can stem from emotional dysregulation, the need to punish oneself, or feelings of abandonment or rejection. Non-suicidal self-injury can include behaviors such as:

- Burning
- Cutting
- Skin-picking or skin-carving
- Scratching
- Punching or hitting
- Biting
- Pinching
- Bone-breaking

When individuals describe episodes of self-injury, many say that they do not realize they have done this until the episode is over. The emotional pain is so tremendous that their mind shuts down until it is completely distracted by physical pain.

# **Rapid, Intense Mood Swings**

Individuals with BPD may report or experience some of the following emotions:

- Boredom
- Anxiety
- Worry

- Depression
- Anger
- Sadness
- Hostility

While these mood swings are intense, they typically last a few hours or days. This sets BPD apart from other forms of mental illness such as bipolar disorder and major depressive disorder, which have longer periods of unstable mood. Moreover, the mood swings in BPD do not include prolonged periods of elevated mood (known as hypomania or mania) since they are usually the result of interpersonal triggers, such as feeling criticized or rejected.

#### **Stress-Related Paranoia & Dissociation**

Feelings of anxiety and anger toward others can stem from (or cause) paranoia. Individuals with BPD may question others' motives, a behavior that often worsens with stress and can even result in out-of-body feelings or dissociation. While dissociation can develop from an individual's paranoia, this symptom can also occur on its own. Individuals who are increasingly paranoid may experience:

- Difficulty concentrating
- A lack of connection with reality
- Frequent conflicts, arguments within relationships
- Social isolation
- The feeling of being watched or followed
- Suspicions of other peoples' motives and intentions
- Difficulty working with others at work or school

# Appendix B - Emotions Matter Video Discussion Guide "The Myths and the Facts about Borderline Personality Disorder"

For discussion among community members, classrooms, professionals, or between friends and family.

- 1. What have you previously learned about BPD, and how was it similar or different from the video? Did the video challenge any myths you may have previously learned?
- 2. Have you ever witnessed stigma toward people with BPD in the community, classrooms, media or other contexts? How did or can you effectively address it?
- 3. The first 2 myths discuss BPD biological factors and the assumption that BPD is not "real." Why do you think there are discrepancies between some beliefs and research

about BPD? How do you think people impacted by BPD feel when they sense their condition is not taken seriously?

- 4. Myth number 3 discusses the severity of BPD, including suicidality, self-harm, and drug abuse. Were you aware of the severity of BPD before watching this video? What could you do if someone you know with BPD might feel suicidal?
- 5. Myth number 4 states that people with BPD are attention seeking and manipulative. The clinicians address this myth by explaining that people with BPD are really seeking understanding and support, but they need to learn other ways to express emotional pain. How else can we reframe judgmental perceptions of BPD to be more validating and understanding?
- 6. There are multiple evidence-based treatments for BPD that the video emphasizes in myth number 5. What are some other ways someone with BPD can be supported (e.g., support groups, activities, or validation)? What roles can families, friends, or the community play?
- 7. Myth number 6 addresses the belief that it is better not to tell someone they have BPD. Why might some clinicians be reluctant to disclose a BPD diagnosis? Do you think stigma or lack of education plays a role? How would you feel if you found out your doctor withheld any diagnosis from you?
- 8. Institutional ableism is a form of discrimination that operates in systems through structures, practices, and unquestioned beliefs. The video discusses some examples of this, such as the false belief that people with BPD are untreatable. How might these practices and beliefs impact the quality of care people with BPD receive or their access to treatment?
- 9. There were three lived experience speakers in the video who described how they learned to maintain fulfilling relationships, jobs, and an education. Before this video, were you aware that BPD can be effectively treated with the appropriate care and supports? Did any of the narratives strike you the most and why?
- 10. How will watching this video change some of your ideas about BPD and your behavior? Was there anything that was surprising? Did it inspire you to do anything differently?

# **Appendix C - References**

American Psychiatric Association. (2013). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders* (5th ed.). <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.books.9780890425596</u>

- Åsberg, M. (1997). Neurotransmitters and suicidal behavior: The evidence from cerebrospinal fluid studies. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, *836*, 158–181. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.1997.tb52359.x
- Bailey, R. C., & Grenyer, B. F. S. (2013). Burden and support needs of carers of persons with borderline personality disorder: A systematic review. *Harvard Review of Psychiatry*, 21(5), 248–258. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/HRP.0b013e3182a75c2c</u>

Ball, S. A., Tennen, H., Poling, J. C., Kranzler, H. R., & Rounsaville, B. J. (1997). Personality, temperament, and character dimensions and the DSM-IV personality disorders in substance abusers. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, *106*(4), 545–553. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-843X.106.4.545

- Bandelow, B., Krause, J., Wedekind, D., Broocks, A., Hajak, G., & Rüther, E. (2005). Early traumatic life events, parental attitudes, family history, and birth risk factors in patients with borderline personality disorder and healthy controls. *Psychiatry Research*, 134(2), 169–179. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2003.07.008</u>
- Bartz, J., Simeon, D., Hamilton, H., Kim, S., Crystal, S., Braun, A., Vicens, V., & Hollander, E. (2011). Oxytocin can hinder trust and cooperation in borderline personality disorder. *Social cognitive and affective neuroscience*, *6*(5), 556–563. https://doi.org/10.1093/scan/nsq085
- Bateman A.W., & Krawitz R. (2016). Borderline personality disorder: An evidence-based guide for generalist mental health professionals. Oxford University Press. <u>https://doi.org/10.1192/pb.bp.113.044677</u>
- Bateman, A., & Fonagy, P. (1999). Effectiveness of partial hospitalization in the treatment of borderline personality disorder: A randomized controlled trial. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 156(10), 1563–1569. <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/ajp.156.10.1563</u>
- Bender, R. (2016). *Non-suicidal self injury*. University of Pennsylvania, Department of Psychiatry. <u>https://www.med.upenn.edu/psychotherapy/newsletter\_selfinjury.html</u>
- Berlin, H. A., Rolls, E. T., & Iversen, S. D. (2005). Borderline personality disorder: Impulsivity and the orbitofrontal cortex. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 162(12), 2360–2373. <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.162.12.2360</u>
- Blum, N., St. John, D., Pfohl, B., Stuart, S., McCormick, B., Allen, J., Arndt, S., & Black, D. W. (2008). Systems Training for Emotional Predictability and Problem Solving (STEPPS)

for outpatients with borderline personality disorder: A randomized controlled trial and1-year follow-up. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, *165*(4), 468–478. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2007.07071079

- Bondy, B., Erfurth, A., de Jonge, S., Krüger, M., & Meyer, H. (2000). Possible association of the short allele of the serotonin transporter promoter gene polymorphism (5-HTTLPR) with violent suicide. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 5, 193–195. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.mp.4000678</u>
- Brendel, G. R., Stern, E., & Silbersweig, D. A. (2005). Defining the neurocircuitry of borderline personality disorder: Functional neuroimaging approaches. *Developmental Psychopathology*, 17(4), 1197–1206. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S095457940505056X</u>
- Cacciola, J. S., Alterman, A. I., McKay, J. R., & Rutherford, M. J. (2001). Psychiatric comorbidity in patients with substance use disorders: Do not forget Axis II disorders. *Psychiatry Annals*, 31(5), 321–331. <u>https://doi.org/10.3928/0048-5713-20010501-10</u>
- Choi-Kain, L. W., Finch, E. F., Masland, S. R., Jenkins, J. A., & Unruh, B. T. (2017). What works in the treatment of borderline personality disorder. *Current Behavioral Neuroscience Reports*, 4(1), 21–30. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s40473-017-0103-z</u>
- Choi-Kain, L. W., Reich, D. B., Masland, S. R., Iliakis, E. A., & Ilagan, G. S. (2020). Longitudinal study of borderline personality disorder: What every clinician should know. *Current Treatment Options in Psychiatry*. Online First. <u>https://doi-org.ccl.idm.oclc.org/10.1007/s40501-020-00223-x</u>
- Cicchetti, D., Rogosch, F. A., Hecht, K. F., Crick, N. R., & Hetzel, S. (2014). Moderation of maltreatment effects on childhood borderline personality symptoms by gender and oxytocin receptor and FK506 binding protein 5 genes. *Development and Psychopathology*, 26(3), 831–849. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S095457941400042X</u>
- Cloninger, C. R. (2000). Biology of personality dimensions. *Current Opinion in Psychiatry*, 13(6), 611–616. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/00001504-200011000-00024</u>
- Coccaro, E. F., Lee, R., & McClosky, M. (2003). Norepinephrine function in personality disorder: Plasma free MHPG correlates inversely with a life history of aggression. *CNS Spectrum*, 8(10), 731–736. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S1092852900019106</u>
- Coccaro, E. F., Siever, L. J., Klar, H. M., Maurer, G., Cochrane, K., Cooper, T. B., Mohs, R. C., & Davis, K. L. (1989). Serotonergic studies in patients with affective and personality disorders: Correlates with suicidal and impulsive aggressive behavior. *Archives of*

*General Psychiatry, 46*(7), 587–599. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.1989.01810070013002

- Cohen, P., & Cohen, J. (1996). *Life Values and Adolescent Mental Health*. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Cruitt, P. J., & Oltmanns, T. F. (2019). Unemployment and the relationship between borderline personality pathology and health. *Journal of Personality Research*, 82(Article 103863), https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrp.2019.103863
- Czajkowski, N., Aggen, S. H., Krueger, R. F., Kendler, K. S., Neale, M. C., Knudsen, G. P., Gillespie, N. A., Røysamb, E., Tambs, K., & Reichborn-Kjennerud, T. (2018). A twin study of normative personality and DSM-IV personality disorder criterion counts: Evidence for separate genetic influences. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 175(7), 649–656. <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2017.17050493</u>
- Davidson, R. J., Putnam, K. M., & Larson, C. L. (2000). Dysfunction in the neural circuitry of emotion regulation—a possible prelude to violence. *Science*, 289(5479), 591–594. <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/science.289.5479.591</u>
- De Dreu, C. K. W. (2012). Oxytocin modulates the link between adult attachment and cooperation through reduced betrayal aversion. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 37(7), 871–880. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2011.10.003</u>
- Donegan, N. H., Sanislow, C. A., Blumberg, H. P., Fulbright, R. K., Lacadie, C., Skudlarski, P., Gore, J. C., Olson, I. R., McGlashan, T. H., & Wexler, B. E. (2003). Amygdala hyperreactivity in borderline personality disorder: Implications for emotional dysregulation. *Biological Psychiatry*, 54(11), 1284–1293. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3223(03)00636-X
- Driessen, M., Herrmann, J., Stahl, K., Zwaan, M., Meier, S., Hill, A., Osterheider, M., & Petersen, D. (2000). Magnetic resonance imaging volume of the hippocampus and the amygdala in women with borderline personality disorder and early traumatization. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 57(12), 1115–1122. <u>https://doi.org/doi:10.1001/archpsyc.57.12.1115</u>
- Ebert, A., Kolb, M., Heller, J., Edel, M. A., Roser, P., & Brüne, M. (2013). Modulation of interpersonal trust in borderline personality disorder by intranasal oxytocin and childhood trauma. *Social Neuroscience*, 8(4), 305–313. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17470919.2013.807301</u>

- Finch, E. F., Iliakis, E. A., Masland, S. R., & Choi-Kain, L. W. (2019). A meta-analysis of treatment as usual for borderline personality disorder. *Personality Disorders: Theory, Research, and Treatment, 10*(6), 491–499. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/per0000353</u>
- First, M., Spitzer, R., Gibbon, M., Williams, J., & Benjamin, L. (1994). Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-IV Axis II personality disorders (SCID II). Biometric Research Department.
- Flint, J., & Kendler, K. S. (2014). The genetics of major depression. *Neuron*, *81*(3), 484–503. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2014.01.027
- Fossati, A., Maffei, C., Bagnato, M., Donati, D., Donini, M., Fiorilli, M., Novella, L., & Ansoldi, M. (1998). Brief communication: Criterion validity of the Personality Diagnostic Questionnaire-4+ (PDQ-4+) in a mixed psychiatric sample. *Journal of Personality Disorders*, *12*(2), 172–178. <u>https://doi.org/10.1521/pedi.1998.12.2.172</u>
- Frankle, W. G., Lombardo, I., New, A. S., Goodman, M., Talbot, P. S., Huang, Y., Hwang, D. R., Slifstein, M., Curry, S., Abi-Dargham, A., Laruelle, M., & Siever, L. J. (2005). Brain serotonin transporter distribution in subjects with impulsive aggressivity: A positron emission study with [11C]McN 5652. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 162, 915–923. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.162.5.915
- Friedel, R. O. (2004). Dopamine dysfunction in borderline personality disorder: A hypothesis. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 29(6), 1029–1039. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.npp.1300424</u>
- Giesen-Bloo, J., van Dyck, R., Spinhoven, P., van Tilberg, W., Dirksen, C., van Asselt, T., Kremers, I., Nadort, M., & Arntz, A. (2006). Outpatient psychotherapy for borderline personality disorder: Randomized trial of schema-focused therapy vs transference focused psychotherapy. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 63(6), 649–658. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.63.6.649</u>
- Goodman, M., New, A., & Siever, L. (2004). Trauma, genes, and the neurobiology of personality disorders. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, 1032, 104–116. <u>https://doi.org/10.1196/annals.1314.008</u>
- Goodman, M., Roiff, T., Oakes, A. H., Paris, J. (2012). Suicidal risk and management in borderline personality disorder. *Current Psychiatry Reports*, 14(1), 79–85. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11920-011-0249-4</u>

- Grant, B. F., Chou, S. P., Goldstein, R. B., Huang, B., Stinson, F. S., Saha, T. D., Smith, S. M., Dawson, D. A., Pulay, A. J., Pickering, R. P., & Ruan, W. J. (2008). Prevalence, correlates, disability, comorbidity of DSM-IV borderline personality disorder: Results from the wave 2 National Epidemiologic Survey on Alcohol and Related Conditions. *Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, 69(4), 533–545. <u>https://doi.org/10.4088/jcp.v69n0404</u>
- Gunderson, J. G. (2014). *Handbook of good psychiatric management for borderline personality disorder*. American Psychiatric Publishing.
- Gunderson, J. G., Shea, M. T., Skodol, A.E., McGlashan, T. H., Morey, L. C., Stout, R. L., Zanarini, M. C., Grilo, C. M., Oldham, J. M., & Keller, M. B. (2000). The Collaborative Longitudinal Personality Disorders Study: Development, aims, design, and sample characteristics. *Journal of Personality Disorders*, 14(4), 300–315. https://doi.org/10.1521/pedi.2000.14.4.300
- Gunderson, J. G., Stout, R. L., McGlashan, T. H., Shea, M. T., Morey, L. C., Grilo, C. M.,
  Zanarini, M. C., Yen, S., Markowitz, J. C., Sanislow, C., Ansell, E., Pinto, A., & Skodol,
  A. E. (2011). Ten-year course of borderline personality disorder: Psychopathology and
  function from the Collaborative Longitudinal Personality Disorders Study. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 68(8), 827–837. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2011.37</u>
- Hammen, C., Bower, J. E., & Cole, S. W. (2015). Oxytocin receptor gene variation and differential susceptibility to family environment in predicting youth borderline symptoms. *Journal of Personality Disorders*, 29(2), 177–192. <u>https://doi.org/10.1521/pedi\_2014\_28\_152</u>
- Hazlett, E. A., New, A. S., Newmark, R., Haznedar, M. M., Lo, J. N., Speiser, L. J., Chen, A. D., Mitropoulou, V., Minzenberg, M., Seiver, L. J., Buchsbaum, M. S. (2005). Reduced anterior and posterior cingulated gray matter in borderline personality disorder. *Biological Psychiatry*, 58(8), 614–623. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2005.04.029</u>
- Herman, J. L., Perry, J. C., & van der Kolk, B. A. (1989). Childhood trauma in borderline personality disorder. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 146(4), 490–495. <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/ajp.146.4.490</u>
- Herpertz, S. C., Dietrich, T. M., Wenning, B., Krings, T., Erberich, S. G., Willmes, K., Thron, A., & Sass, H. (2001). Evidence of abnormal amygdala functioning in borderline personality disorder: A functional MRI study. *Biological Psychiatry*, 50(4), 292–298. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3223(01)01075-7</u>

- Hoefgen, B., Schulze, T. G., Ohlraun, S., von Widdern, O., Höfels, S., Gross, M., Heidmann, V., Kovalenko, S., Eckermann, A., Kölsch, H., Metten, M., Zobel, A., Becker, T., Nöthen, M. M., Propping, P., Heun, R., Maier, W., & Rietschel, M. (2005). The power of sample size and homogenous sampling: Association between the 5-HTTLPR serotonin transporter polymorphism and major depressive disorder. *Biological Psychiatry*, *57*(3), 247–251. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2004.11.027</u>
- Hooley, J. M., & Masland, S. R. (2017). Borderline personality disorder. In W. E. Craighead, D. J. Miklowitz, & L. W. Craighead (Eds.), *Psychopathology: History, diagnosis, and empirical foundations* (3rd ed., pp. 562–611). John Wiley & Sons Inc.
- Hopwood, C. J., Malone, J. C., Ansell, E. B., Sanislow, C. A., Grilo, C. M., McGlashan, T. H., Pinto, A., Markowitz, J. C., Shea, M. T., Skodol, A. E., Gunderson, J. G., Zanarini, M. C., & Morey, L. C. (2011). Personality assessment in DSM-5: Empirical support for rating severity, style, and traits. *Journal of Personality Disorders, 25* (3), 305–320. <u>https://doi.org/10.1521/pedi.2011.25.3.305</u>
- Iliakis, E. A., Sonley, A. K., Ilagan, G. S., & Choi-Kain, L. W. (2019). Treatment of borderline personality disorder: is supply adequate to meet public health needs? *Psychiatric Services*, 70(9), 772–781. <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.201900073</u>
- Jang, K. L., Livesley, W. J., Vernon, P. A., & Jackson, D. N. (1996). Heritability of personality disorder traits: A twin study. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, 94(6), 438–444. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0447.1996.tb09887.x</u>
- Javaras, K. N., Zanarini, M. C., Hudson, J. I., Greenfield, S. F., & Gunderson, J. G. (2017). Functional outcomes in community-based adults with borderline personality disorder. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 89, 105–114. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2017.01.010</u>
- Johnson, J. G., Cohen, P., Brown, J., Smailes, E. M., & Bernstein, D. P. (1999). Childhood maltreatment increases risk for personality disorders during early adulthood. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 56(7), 600–606. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.56.7.600</u>
- Joyce, P. R., McHugh, P. C., Light, K. J., Rowe, S., Miller, A. L., & Kennedy, M. A. (2009). Relationships between angry-impulsive personality traits and genetic polymorphisms of the dopamine transporter. *Biological Psychiatry*, 66(8), 717–721. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2009.03.005</u>
- Joyce, P. R., Stephenson, J., Kennedy, M., Mulder, R. T., & McHugh, P. C. (2014). The presence of both serotonin 1A reception (HTR1A) and dopamine transporter (DAD1) gene

variants increase the risk of borderline personality disorder. *Frontiers in Genetics*, *4*(313). <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fgene.2013.00313</u>

- Juurlink, T. T., ten Have, M., Lamers, F., van Marle, H. J. F., Anema, J. R., de Graaf, R., & Beekman, A. T. F. (2018). Borderline personality symptoms and work performance: A population-based survey. *BMC Psychiatry*, 18, 202. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-018-1777-9
- Kamphausen, S., Schröder, P., Maier, S., Bader, K., Feige, B., Kaller, C. P., Glauche, V.,
  Ohlendorf, S., van Elst, L. T., Klöppel, S., Jacob, G. A., Silbersweig, D., Lieb, K., &
  Tuscher, O. (2013). Medial prefrontal dysfunction and prolonged amygdala response
  during instructed fear processing in borderline personality disorder. *World Journal of Biological Psychiatry*, 14(4), 307–318. <u>https://doi.org/10.3109/15622975.2012.665174</u>
- Keenan, K., Hipwell, A., Chung, T., Stepp, S., Stouthamer-Loeber, M., Loeber, R., & McTigue, K. (2010). The Pittsburgh Girls Studies: Overview and initial findings. *Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology*, 39(4), 506–521. https://doi.org/10.1080/15374416.2010.486320
- Kendler, K. S., Aggen, S. H., Czajkowski, N., Røysamb, E., Tambs, K., Torgersen, S., Neale, M. C., & Reichborn-Kjennerud, T. (2008). The structure of genetic and environmental risk factors for DSM-IV personality disorders: A multivariate twin study. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 65(12), 1438–1446. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.65.12.1438
- Keri, S., & Kiss, I. (2011). Oxytocin response in a trust game and habituation of arousal. *Physiology and Behavior*, 102(2), 221–224. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2010.11.011</u>
- Kernberg, O. F. (1986). The structural interview. In *Severe personality disorders: Psychotherapeutic strategies* (pp. 27-51). Yale University Press.
- Kernberg, O. F., & Yeomans, F. E. (2013). Borderline personality disorder, bipolar disorder, depression, attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder, and narcissistic personality disorder: Practical differential diagnosis. *Bulletin of the Menninger Clinic*, 77(1), 1–22. https://doi.org/10.1521/bumc.2013.77.1.1
- Kolb, J. E., & Gunderson, J. G. (1980). Diagnosing borderline patients with a semistructured interview. Archives of General Psychiatry, 37(1), 37–41. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.1980.01780140039004</u>

- Kosfeld, M., Heinrichs, M., Zak, P. J., Fischbacher, U., & Fehr, E. (2005). Oxytocin increases trust in humans. *Nature*, 435(2), 673–676. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nature03701</u>
- Lieb, K., Rexhausen, J. E., Kahl, K. G., Schweiger, U., Philipsen, A., Hellhammer, D. M., & Bohus, M. (2004). Increased diurnal salivary cortisol in women with borderline personality disorder. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 38(6), 559–565. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2004.04.002</u>
- Linehan, M. M. (1993). *Skills training manual for treating borderline personality disorder*. Guilford Press.
- Livesley, W. J., Jang, K. L., Jackson, D. N., & Vernon, P. A. (1993). Genetic and environmental contributions to dimensions of personality disorder. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 150(12), 1826–1831. <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/ajp.150.12.1826</u>
- Loranger, A. W., Janca, A., & Sartorius, N. (Eds.). (1997). Assessment and diagnosis of personality disorders: The ICD-10 international personality disorder examination (IPDE). Cambridge University Press.
- Lubke, G. H., Laurin, C., Amin, N., Hottenga, J. J., Willemson, G., van Grootheest, G.,
  Abdellaoui, A., Karssen, L. C., Oostra, B. A., van Duijn, C. M., Penninx, B. W. J. H., &
  Boomsma, D. I. (2014). Genome-wide analysis of borderline personality features. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 19(8), 923–929. https://doi.org/10.1038/mp.2013.109
- Marco, J. H., Pérez, S., García-Alandete, J., & Moliner, R. (2015). Meaning in life in people with borderline personality disorder. *Clinical Psychology and Psychotherapy*, *24*(1), 162–170. https://doi.org/10.1002/cpp.1991
- Maurex, L., Zaboli, G., Öhman, A., Åsberg, M., & Leopardi, R. (2010). The serotonin transporter gene polymorphism (5-HTTLPR) and affective symptoms among women diagnosed with borderline personality disorder. *European Psychiatry*, 25(1), 19–25. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eurpsy.2009.05.001</u>
- New, A. S., Hazlett, E. A., Buchsbaum, M. S., Goodman, M., Mitelman, S. A., Newmark, R., Trisdorfer, R., Haznedar, M. M., Koenigsberg, H. W., Flory, J., & Siever, L. J. (2007). Amygdala-prefrontal disconnection in borderline personality disorder. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 32(7), 1629–1640. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.npp.1301283</u>
- Ni, X., Chan, K., Bulgin, N., Sicad, T., Bismil, R., McMain, S., & Kennedy, J. L. (2006). Association between serotonin transporter gene and borderline personality disorder.

Journal of Psychiatric Research, 40(5), 448–453. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2006.03.010

- Nunes, P. M., Wenzel, A., Borges, K. T., Porto, C. R., Caminha, R. M., & de Oliveira, I. R. (2009). Volumes of the hippocampus and amygdala in patients with borderline personality disorder: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Personality Disorders*, 23(4), 333–345. <u>https://doi.org/10.1521/pedi.2009.23.4.333</u>
- O'Neill, A., D'Souza, A., Carballedo, A., Joseph, S., Kerskens, C., & Frodl, T. (2013). Magnetic resonance imaging in patients with borderline personality disorder: A study of volumetric abnormalities. *Psychiatry Research: Neuroimaging, 213*(1), 1–10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pscychresns.2013.02.006</u>
- Ogata, S. N., Silk, K. R., Goodrich, S., Lohr, N. E., Westen, D., & Hill, E. M. (1990). Childhood sexual and physical abuse in adult patients with borderline personality disorder. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 147(8), 1008–1013. <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/ajp.147.8.1008</u>
- Oldham, J. M. (2006). Borderline personality disorder and suicidality. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, *163*(1), 20–26. <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.163.1.20</u>
- Oldham, J. M., Gabbard, G. O., Goin, M. K., Gunderson, J., Soloff, P., Spiegel, D., Stone, M., & Phillips, K. A. (2001). Practice guidelines for the treatment of patients with borderline personality disorder. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 158(Suppl.10), 1–52.
- Paris, J. (2018). Differential diagnosis of borderline personality disorder. *Psychiatric Clinics of North America*, 41(4), 575–582. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psc.2018.07.001</u>
- Putnam, K. M., & Silk, K. R. (2005). Emotion dysregulation and the development of borderline personality disorder. *Developmental Psychopathology*, 17(4), 899–925. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579405050431</u>
- Reichborn-Kjennerud, T., Czajkowski, N., Ystrøm, E., Ørstavik, R., Aggen, S. H., Tambs, K., Torgersen, S., Neale, M. C., Røysamb, E., Krueger, R. F., Knudsen, G. P., & Kendler, K. S. (2015). A longitudinal twin study of borderline and antisocial personality disorder traits in early to middle adulthood. *Psychological Medicine*, 45(14), 3121–3131. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291715001117</u>
- Rinne, T., de Kloet, E. R., Wouters, L., Goekoop, J. G., DeRijk, R. H., & van den Brink, W. (2002). Hyperresponsiveness of hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis to combined dexamethasone/corticotrophin-releasing hormone challenge in female borderline

personality disorder subjects with a history of sustained childhood abuse. *Biological Psychiatry*, *52*(11), 1102–1112. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3223(02)01395-1</u>

- Rinne, T., Westenberg, H. G. M., den Boer, J. A., & van den Brink, W. (2000). Serotonergic blunting to meta-chlorophenylpiperazine (m-CPP) highly correlates with sustained childhood abuse in impulsive and autoaggressive female borderline patients. *Biological Psychiatry*, 47(6), 548–556. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3223(99)00181-X</u>
- Ryle, A., Leighton, T., & Pollock, P. (1997). *Cognitive analytic therapy and borderline personality disorder: The model and the method.* John Wiley & Sons Inc.
- Salvador, R., Vega, D., Pascual, J. C., Marco, J., Canales-Rodriquez, E. J., Aguilar, S., Anguera, M., Soto, A., Ribas, J., Soler, J., Maristany, T., Rodríguez-Fornells, A., & Pomarol-Clotet, E. (2014). Converging medial frontal resting state and diffusion-based abnormalities in borderline personality disorder. *Biological Psychiatry*, *79*(2), 107–116. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2014.08.026
- Salzman, J. P., Salzman, C., Wolfson, A. N., Albanese, A., Looper, J., Ostacher, M., Schwartz, J., Chinman, G., Land, W., & Miyawaki, E. (1993). Association between borderline personality structure and history of childhood abuse in adult volunteers. *Comprehensive Psychiatry*, 34(4), 254–257. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0010-440X(93)90007-Q</u>
- Schmahl, C. G., Vermetten, E., Elzinga, B. M., & Bremner, J. D. (2003). Magnetic resonance imaging of hippocampal and amygdala volume in women with childhood abuse and borderline personality disorder. *Psychiatry Research*, 122(3), 193–198. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0925-4927(03)00023-4</u>
- Schmahl, C., & Bremner, J. D. (2006). Neuroimaging in borderline personality disorder. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 40(5), 419–427. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2005.08.011</u>
- Sharp, C., Wright, A. G., Fowler, J. C., Frueh, B. C., Allen, J. G., Oldham, J., & Clark, L. A. (2015). The structure of personality pathology: Both general ('g') and specific ('s') factors? *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 124(2), 387–398. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/abn0000033</u>
- Simeon, D., Knutelska, M., Smith, L., Baker, B. R., & Hollander, E. (2007). A preliminary study of cortisol and norepinephrine reactivity to psychosocial stress in borderline personality disorder with high and low dissociation. *Psychiatry Research*, 149(1–3), 177–184. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2005.11.014</u>

- Skoglund, C., Tiger, A., Rück, C., Petrovic, P., Asherson, P., Hellner, C., Mataix-Cols, D., & Kuja-Halkola, R. (2019). Familial risk and heritability of diagnosed borderline personality disorder: A register study of the Swedish population. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 1–10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41380-019-0442-0</u>
- Stepp, S. D., Whalen, D. J., Scott, L. N., Zalewski, M., Loeber, R., & Hipwell, A. E. (2014). Reciprocal-effects of parenting and borderline personality disorder symptoms in adolescent girls. *Development and Psychopathology*, 26(2), 361–378. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579413001041</u>
- Stern, B. L., Caligor, E., Clarkin, J. C., Critchfield, K. L., Horz, S., MacCornack, V., Lenzenweger, M. F., & Kernberg, O. F. (2010). Structured interview of personality organization (STIPO): Preliminary psychometrics in a clinical sample. *Journal of Personality Assessment*, 92(1), 35–44. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00223890903379308</u>
- Stone, M. H. (1990). *The fate of borderline patients: Successful outcome and psychiatric practice*. Guilford Press.
- Suomi, S. J. (2003). Social and biological mechanisms underlying impulsive aggressiveness in rhesus monkeys. In B. B. Lahey, T. Moffitt, & A. Caspi (Eds.), The causes of conduct disorder and severe juvenile delinquency (pp. 345–362). Guilford Press.
- Tebartz van Elst, L., Hesslinger, B., Thiel, T., Geiger, E., Haegele, K., Lemieux, L., Lieb, K., Bohus, M., Hennig, J., Ebert, D. (2003). Frontolimbic brain abnormalities in patients with borderline personality disorder: A volumetric magnetic resonance imaging study. *Biological Psychiatry*, 54(2), 163–171. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3223(02)01743-2</u>
- Torgersen, S., Czajkowski, N., Jacobson, K., Reichborn-Kjennerud, T., Røysamb, E., Neale, M. C., & Kendler, K. S. (2008). Dimensional representations of DSM-IV cluster B personality disorders in a population-based sample of Norwegian twins: a multivariate study. *Psychological Medicine*, 38(11), 1617–1625. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291708002924</u>
- Torgersen, S., Lygren, S., Oien, P. A., Skre, I., Onstad, S., Edvardsen, J., Tambs, K., & Kringlen, E. (2000). A twin study of personality disorders. *Comprehensive Psychiatry*, *41*(6), 416–425. <u>https://doi.org/10.1053/comp.2000.16560</u>
  Trull T. J., Sher, K. J., Minks-Brown, C., Durbin, J., & Burr, R. (2000). Borderline personality disorder and substance use disorders: A review and integration. *Clinical Psychology Review*, *20*(2), 235–253. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0272-7358(99)00028-8</u>
- Whittle, S., Chanen, A. M., Fornito, A., McGorry, P. D., Pantelis, C., & Yücel, M. (2009). Anterior cingulate volume in adolescents with first-presentation borderline personality

disorder. *Psychiatry Research: Neuroimaging, 172*(2), 155–160. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pscychresns.2008.12.004

- Wright, A. G., Thomas, K. M., Hopwood, C. J., Markon, K. E., Pincus, A. L., & Krueger, R. F. (2012). The hierarchical structure of DSM-5 pathological personality traits. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 121(4), 951–957. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0027669</u>
- Yeomans, F. E., Clarkin, J. F., & Kernberg, O. F. (2015). *Transference-focused psychotherapy* for borderline personality disorder: A clinical guide. American Psychiatric Publishing.
- Zanarini, M. C., Frankenburg, F. R., Hennen, J., Reich, D. B., & Silk, K. R. (2005). The McLean Study of Adult Development (MSAD): Overview and implications of the first six years of prospective follow-up. *Journal of Personality Disorders*, 19(5), 505–523. <u>https://doi.org/10.1521/pedi.2005.19.5.505</u>
- Zanarini, M. C., Frankenburg, F. R., Reich, D. B., Marino, M. F., Lewis, R. E., Williams, A. A., & Khera, G. S. (2000). Biparental failure in the childhood experiences of borderline patients. *Journal of Personality Disorders*, 14(3), 264–273. <u>https://doi.org/10.1521/pedi.2000.14.3.264</u>
- Zanarini, M. C., Frankenburg, F. R., Sickel, A. E., & Yong, L. (1996). *The diagnostic interview* for DSM-IV personality disorders (DIPD-IV). McLean Hospital.
- Zanarini, M. C., Gunderson, J. G., Frankenburg, F. R., & Chauncey, D. L. (1989). The revised diagnostic interview for borderlines: Discriminating BPD from other axis II disorders. *Journal of Personality Disorders*, 3(1), 10–18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1521/pedi.1989.3.1.10</u>
- Zimmerman, M. (2015). Borderline personality disorder: A disorder in search of advocacy. *Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease*, 203(1), 8–12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/NMD.0000000000226</u>
- Zimmerman, D. J., & Choi-Kain, L. W. (2009). The hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis in borderline personality disorder: A review. *Harvard Review of Psychiatry*, 17(3), 167–183. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10673220902996734</u>